
  



  



2001 – Introduction of Address Interpretation (AI) 

In 1997 the concept of improving the ‘read’ quality of the OCR began, 

which lead to Lockheed Martin being appointed as prime contractor for 

a major IT project called ‘Address Interpretation’ (AI).  The other 

companies involved in this £130m project and sub-contracted to 

Lockheed Martin were Bell & Howell, IBM and Siemens. 

The main emphasis of the project was that the read accuracy of the 

OCR would be increased from 70% to 89%, leading to enormous cost 

savings in the long term.  Furthermore, for mail items that could not be 

read by the OCR, an image of the address would be sent to one of 

three centralised data management centres at Doxford (Sunderland), 

Plymouth, Stockport and Stoke-on-Trent for manual operator keying. 

Following trials on dummy mail in late 2001, this new technology was 

first trialled at Greenford Mail Centre on live mail in mid-February 

2002.  The technology was then gradually rolled out nationwide, 

affecting 70 mail centres at that time, equipped with 86 MTTs, 138 

IMPs, 25 V3 OCRs, 138 IMPs and 274 LSMs.  The project finally 

completed in 2004.

From a philatelic point of view, mail 

items processed using AI technology, 

were identified with an ‘A’ prefix in the 

Letter Quality Mark (LQM) or in the 

address block. 

 

 

 

The ‘A’ prefix was dropped in 2008. 



2001 - Manual Data Entry Centres (MDEC) 

In 2001, with the introduction of Royal Mail’s Address Interpretation 

(AI) system, video images from all Mail Centres of mail items with 

unreadable addresses are fed to one of four special handling centres 

for manual coding. 

The four MDEC centres are 

based at Doxford (Sunderland), 

Plymouth, Stockport and Stoke, 

each equipped with about 400 

workstations. 

 

The following is an internet blog from 2004 that reflects the thoughts 

of one of the operators working at MDEC. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



2003 - End of the road for Coding Desks 

The national roll-out of coding desks began in 1968 with the ‘First 

Generation’ desks being installed at the London EC sorting office.  

The ‘First Generation’ desks were gradually phased out and replaced 

with ‘Second Generation’ desks starting in 1975 at the Redhill MLO. 

In the 1990s, the coding desks were gradually phased out and 

replaced by OCR/VCS (Optical Character Recognition / Video Coding 

Systems) equipment. 

The graph below shows the number of MLOs using coding desks and 

hence reflects the growth of mechanisation over the period to its peak 

in 1993 before being replaced by OCR/VCS equipment.  By 2003, all 

coding desks had been phased out. 
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2004 - TOPS 2000 Flats Sorting Machine 

The first TOPs 2000 Flats Sorting machine in the UK entered service 

in May 2004 at Edinburgh Mail Centre.  It is a highly complex machine 

that is capable of processing up to 38,000 items per hour, each item 

sent to one of up to 480 destination trays.  It is typically operated by 

just 5 operators.  A typical layout and a photograph are shown below. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



  



 


